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IASWG Board Meeting Minutes
Saturday, November 11 – Sunday, November 12, 2017

Fordham University, New York City
	
	

	Members present: Willa Casstevens (NC Chapter), Barbara Muskat (Practice), Mark Macgowan (Commission), Meghan O’Donnell (Membership), Jorune Vysniauskyte-Rimkiene (Lithuania Chapter), Hilde Muller de Navarro (German Chapter), Mamadou Seck (NE Ohio Chapter), Carol Cohen (Commission), Martin Camire (Nominations & Elections), Zaneta Smith (Member-at-large), Mark Doel (VP), Ginnette Berteau (Francophone Chapter), John Genke (NY Chapter), Sam Benbow (PA Chapter; Membership), Dominique Steinberg (Treasurer), Joyce Webster (Secretary), Kristen Perron (MN Chapter), Ann Bergart (Illinois Chapter), Charles Garvin (Practice), Kyle McGee (Nominations & Elections), Brian Kelly (Marketing), Greg Tully (President), William Pelech (Member-at-large), Alexis Howard (Member-at-large), Daniela Riccelli (Florida Chapter), Christine Wilkins (Symposium), Reineth Prinsloo (South Africa Chapter), Helene Onserud (Member-at-large), Lorrie Greenhouse Gardella (Member-at-large), Shirley Simon (Member-at-large), Andy Malekoff (Editor, SW with Groups), Maria Gandarilla (Ad-hoc Webinar; Southern CA), Michael Wagner (Historical Secretary), Jennie Fleming (Editor, Groupwork), Emily Wilk (Operations Admin; non-voting), Kristina Lind (NE New England Chapter), Anna Nosko (Toronto Chapter)
Visitor present: Linda Ducca


	Members Absent: Jay Sweifach (Member-at-large), Werner Lieblang (European Chapter), Tanja Schmitz-Remberg (Chapter Development), Rhonda Hudson (Tennessee Chapter), Olga Molina (Central Florida Chapter), Sari Skolnick (Long Island Chapter), Dana Leeman (Symposium), Martin Birnbaum (Life Member), Reshawna Chapple (Member-at-large), Sera Godfrey Kaplan (MA Chapter)



Agenda:
· Welcome, Introductions, and Approval of Agenda

· Motion for Approval of New IASWG Chapter
· IASWG General Issues
· Treasurer Report
· Reflections on IASWG Chapters by Chapter Representatives 
· 2017 and 2018 Symposium Reports

· Committee Meetings

· Committee Reports
Welcome/Introductions/Approval of Agenda:

Greg Tully (President) called the meeting to order at 9:03am. Thirty-seven Board members and one visitor offered brief introductions according to their role on the Board (members-at-large, chapter representatives, committee chairs/co-chairs, executive committee, journal editors, etc.)
Brian Kelly made a motion to approve the Meeting Agenda; Michael Wagner seconded; and all were in favor. (Note: minutes from the June 2016 Board meeting were approved via electronic means prior to this meeting.)
Motion for Approval of New IASWG Chapter:
Kristina Lind proposed the formation of IASWG’s 19th chapter, the Northern New England Chapter. Joyce Webster reported that the completed chapter application and set of by-laws had been received and, after Kristina left the room, Ann Bergart made a motion to create the Northern New England chapter as proposed. Anna Nosko seconded the motion and all members voted in favor. When Kristina returned, she reported that there are 18 members from the new chapter planning to attend the symposium in 2018 in South Africa. 
General Activity Report:
Greg Tully acknowledged this would be the last November Board meeting presided over by him as President and by Mark Doel as Vice-President. Greg recognized the dedication and good work undertaken by elected Board members, chapter representatives, committee chairs, executive committee members, and journal editors. He noted the ongoing commitment to committee work, symposium planning, group work camps, SPARC grants, chapter creation, operational updates, marketing and membership efforts, special chapter event funding, and other aspects within the organization. 
Kristen Perron called on the group to review Robert’s Rules of Order; Michael Wagner offered explanation of the voting process.

Treasurer’s Report:
The 1) Treasurer’s Report, 2) proposed 2018 Budget, and 3) proposed 2018 Special Projects Budget were presented by Dominique Steinberg. Dominique gave ongoing good news with regard to the general financial health of the organization and reported on the following specific items:

· The organization currently has approximately $80k cash-on-hand and approximately $245k in the IASWG John & Carol Ramey Endowment Fund. Capital from the endowment cannot be used, but the interest from the endowment fund is being used for ongoing operating expenses. 

· There was a continued call for donations and additional financial support.
Carol Cohen and others voiced support for the budget. After some discussion, voting on the 2018 Budget and 2018 Special Projects Budget were tabled until Sunday morning, to allow the Budget & Finance Committee to meet Saturday afternoon. 
Dominique then presented the 2017 NYC Symposium Budget Report, Carol Cohen moved to approve it, and Maria Gandarilla seconded the motion. Discussion about the financial and professional success of the symposium followed. Mamadou noted a figure on the table regarding the total income for the gala needed amending. Joyce called for a vote, all were in favor of approving the 2017 NYC Symposium Budget Report with the above noted change, with abstentions by Dominique Steinberg and Maria Gandarilla. Reineth Prinsloo then provided an overview of the projected budget for the 2018 South Africa Symposium. Discussion proceeded, and voting was tabled until after the Budget & Finance Committee meeting.  

(Copies of the Treasurer’s Report, amended 2017 NYC Symposium Budget, projected budget for the 2018 South Africa Symposium, 2018 IASWG Budget, and 2018 Special Projects Budget, are available by emailing joycewebster@gmail.com)
Chapter Reports:

The following chapter representatives were present and offered remarks about recent and upcoming chapter events:

North Carolina – Willa Casstevens

Illinois – Ann Bergart

Toronto – Anna Nosko

NE Ohio – Mamadou Seck

Southern California – Maria Gandarilla

Francophone – Ginette Berteau & Martin Camire

Pennsylvania – Sam Benbow

Lithuania – Jorune Vysniauskyte-Rimkiene

Minnesota – Kristen Perron 

NY Red Apple – John Genke

Germany – Hilde Muller de Navarro

Florida – Daniela Ricelli

South Africa – Reineth Prinsloo

Massachusetts - chapter representative was not present

Tennessee – chapter representative was not present

Central Florida – chapter representative was not present

Long Island – chapter representative was not present

European – chapter representative was not present

Overall, chapter representatives reported vibrant and varied activities being offered locally, and discussed ideas/thoughts about member recruitment and retention. Chapter representatives agreed to meet together over lunch to continue this discussion.
Journal Updates:

After a short break, Greg acknowledged journal editors Andy Malekoff and Jennie Fleming; they highlighted upcoming special issues of Social Work with Groups and Groupwork, respectively. Andy spoke about the 40th issue of SWwG, a current special issue celebrating diversity in group work, an upcoming special double issue on group work and the arts, and a deadline for submission on 6/1/18 for an issue on the theme of mindfulness in group work. Jennie spoke about a special issue on the group work camps, an upcoming special issue on group work in practice (currently looking for submissions), and an upcoming student essay contest. Information about both projects will be sent to all IASWG members when available.

Operation Administration:

Emily Wilk (Operations Administrator) spoke to the group about membership operations, as well as recent organizational updates. The Board acknowledged and applauded Emily’s tireless efforts.
ACTION: Members were asked to provide Emily (membership@iaswg.org) with information about recent and upcoming chapter events, so she can continue to highlight them on our website and social media platforms.
Review of 2017 Symposium:
Emily Wilk and Christine Wilkins offered a review of the 2017 IASWG Symposium, held in June in NYC at NYU. A PowerPoint presentation provided information on various aspects of the 2017 event. 
2018 Symposium:

Reineth Prinsloo gave an overview of the 2018 South Africa Symposium. She proposed the theme, “Bridging the Divide: Group Work for Social Justice”, to be called for a vote on Sunday morning. Reineth provided information about the Skukuza camp and its facilities, travel and lodging options, symposium schedule, community visits, what to expect, etc. All of this information is available on the IASWG website. 

Committee Meetings: The group adjourned for the afternoon and held committee meetings as follows. 
12:15 - 1pm: Chapter Chairs/Representatives met together during lunch to discuss chapter events, brainstorm ideas, and provide support to one another as members of the Chapter Development Committee. ACTION: Chapter representatives were provided the 2017 Annual Chapter Report and asked to complete and return it by the 3/31/18 deadline.
	1-2pm


	Budget & Finance Committee
Symposium Planning Committee
	Commission on Group Work in Social Work Education Committee

	2-3pm


	Practice Committee

	Nominations & Elections Committee

	3-4pm


	· Marketing Committee

· Webinar Ad-hoc Committee
	International Issues Ad-hoc Committee

	4-5pm


	Membership Committee
	Certificate/Credential Ad-hoc Committee


Sunday, November 12
Greg called the meeting to order at 8:48am, followed by general announcements regarding the agenda.

Treasurer’s Report/Budget Discussion:

Dominique Steinberg presented a revised Treasurer’s Report that reflected Saturday discussion from the Budget & Finance Committee meeting; it demonstrated a proposed surplus of $9k for 2018. After review, Shirley Simon moved to approve the budget as submitted. No discussion followed, and all members voted in favor, with three abstentions from Dominique, Kristin, and Maria. 

Dominique presented the 2018 South Africa Symposium Budget without any changes. All members voted in favor and Dominique abstained. 

Dominique also presented an Addendum to the 2018 Special Projects Fund, on behalf of the Budget and Finance Committee. The addendum included details related to the symposium scholarship funds to be given as grants in 2018 (see Budget & Finance Committee report on the next page).
(Copies of the Treasurer’s Report, 2018 Symposium Budget, 2018 IASWG Budget, and 2018 Special Projects Budget are available by emailing joycewebster@gmail.com)
Committee Reports:
Budget & Finance: Dominique reported the committee discussed the 2018 symposium scholarship application and funding process. She presented a pilot program for ten $300 grants to be made available for practitioners to attend the symposium, with a $300 expected match from chapters (see addendum to the Treasurer’s Report for more details). There was some discussion about logistics at the chapter level. She also cited a pilot program for ten $200 grants to be made available for South Africa practitioners to attend the symposium. Other items discussed included: the benefit of pursuing grant opportunities; the desire add a scholarship donation line to the symposium registration process. 
Membership: Co-chairs Meghan O’Donnell and Sam Benbow reported IASWG currently has 550 dues paying members and 12 organizational members, which is on target from years past to reach 600 members by the end of the year. Meghan and Sam indicated the committee continues discussion about member retention and targeted outreach to new members, especially in light of the symposium being in South Africa in 2018. The committee indicated it also wants to better support chapters with member outreach, retention, and engagement. They are also working with the Symposium planning group to plan targeted outreach to new members at symposium. The committee further noted that outreach to renewing and potential Organizational Members continues, and solicited the Board’s assistance in identifying possible new Organizational Members. Finally, the committee reported a plan to create and distribute a welcome packet to all new members when they join the organization. 

ACTION: Please provide Meghan with names of possible new Organizational Members.
Additional discussion ensued: there were questions/comments about outreaching to additional countries for new members and how to disseminate the Call for Proposals for South Africa more widely; Mark Macgowan inquired about auto-renewal for membership dues and Joyce Webster noted that the option was costly and the system-generated reminder e-mails have been proving effective in securing membership renewals. 

Practice Committee: Co-chairs Barb Muskat and Charles Garvin reported the Practice group had a well-attended committee meeting. Areas of discussion included the following: practice strategies, the standards, mutual aid, and supervision. Barb noted she will be sending out a poll to the committee to help narrow their focus and develop a work plan. In the meantime, four additional individuals have offered to develop practice strategies for placement on the website. The committee continues to look to produce strategies in languages other than English.

Commission on Group Work in Social Work Education: Co-chair Mark Macgowan clarified that the mission of the Commission is international (not just US) and reported that today’s committee discussion revolved around improving Group Work education globally. Specifically, the committee looked at how to effectively infuse group work into the generalist curriculum of social work courses globally and how to create additional resources for educators who are teaching group work globally. Mark reported the Commission is still requesting syllabi for posting on the IASWG website, as well as teaching modules and member publications. He noted the member publication section of the website is a work in progress and will be reorganized in the future. Co-chair Carol Cohen showcased the SPARC project page of the website, reported on IASWG representation at the recent CSWE conference, and presented three requests for SPARC endorsement and funding for group work-related projects. Carol called for a motion to approve the requests, Shirley Simon motioned, Ann Bergart seconded, and all members voted in favor, except Kristen Perron who abstained.
Symposium: Reineth Prinsloo made a motion to approve the proposed Symposium theme, “Bridging the Divide: Group Work for Social Justice”. All members voted in favor. Reineth then led a question and answer session about the logistics of traveling to South Africa. 
Ad-hoc Committee on International Issues: Chair Mark Doel reported the committee discussed: 1) issues of equity across the organization, 2) the importance of shifting our focus to be sure there is a conscious “internationalizing” of each committee, 3) suggestion to make this committee a standing committee in the future, and 4) ideas about reconfiguring the Board meeting schedule to be more equitable for members who are not based in North America. Mark asked for time at a future Board meeting to discuss item #4. 

Ad-hoc Certificate/Credential Committee: Chair Ann Bergart reported on this, the group’s second meeting. Committee and larger board discussion included: clarifying feasibility & viability, questions regarding history & purpose, assessing skills vs. just attendance, staging the project, etc. The committee will continue to meet prior to the next Board meeting to address these issues.  
Nominations/Elections: Co-chair Martin Camire recognized the recent election for three new at-large members of the Board and the importance of translating nominee statements into German, French, and Spanish. Martin reported the committee discussed: 1) strategies to increase diversity on the Board, 2) timing of nomination solicitations to take place earlier moving forward, and 3) president and vice-presidential terms ending in 2018. Martin and the committee noted the importance of defining the job descriptions for president/vp, surveying members for their ideal leadership characteristics, considering international diversity, and the possibility of having multiple people fill in leadership positions (i.e. co-presidents or co-vice-presidents). 
Marketing: Chair Brian Kelly reported successful representation of IASWG at CSWE and solicited members to tell him about any international conferences at which IASWG may want to be represented. Brian discussed a social media management program, Hootsuite, that the committee will be piloting in 2018 and encouraged members to activate their own social networks to help with marketing the organization. 
Ad-hoc Webinar Committee: Maria Gandarilla demonstrated a webinar program, Zoom, which was received with much excitement. The committee will be moving ahead with using the program in 2018. 
The exact day and time of the next Board meeting (which will take place at the South Africa Symposium in June, 2018) will be announced at a future date.
Respectfully Submitted,
Joyce Webster

IASWG Secretary

